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What an exciting productive 
holiday period! Most partners have 
been writing down findings and 
have sent them for review. Our 
upcoming deliverables are taking 
shape and will be delivered by the 
end of the year, and we cannot 
wait to discuss them with you and 
all stakeholders across Europe. 
   
During the summer months we 
prepared various important 
activities scheduled for this 
autumn: the WP5 validation 
workshop in Torino, the WP7 
coordination meeting in Varna, the 
WP4 mobility workshop and the 
Presidency Conference in Rome 
scheduled for December. 
 
These and  of course various 
project management activities & 
meetings are organised together 
with WP2 on the dissemination 
side, and involve WP3 on the 
evaluation targets. WP6 completed 
an important set of interviews and 
is now moving forward to writing 
the reports. The Joint Action has 
become a high-speed project and 
we do all it takes to reach the end-
station on time. 
 

PROGRAMME 
MANAGERΩ{ ²hw5{ 

Eng. Michel Van Hoegaerden 
Programme Manager of the 

Joint Action Health Workforce 
Planning and Forecasting 

 

Dear Joint Action Partners and Followers, 
  
LΩƳ ƴƻǘ ƭƻƻƪƛƴƎ back to the two years of 
workshops and conferences we have 
already achieved, mobilising a significant 
ƴŜǘǿƻǊƪ ƻŦ ŜȄǇŜǊǘǎΦ LΩƳ ƭƻƻƪƛƴƎ ŦƻǊǿŀǊŘ ǘƻ 
the last year of Joint Action and to the 
dissemination of our results. 
 
The many documents that we currently 
have sitting on our desks are close to being 
released on time and be handed over to 
the many institutional and professional 
partners, knowledge brokers and other 
interested parties. The Report on the 
applicability of the WHO Code on Ethical 
Recruitment of Health Professionals in the 
EU has already been disseminated, 
followed by the Terminology gap analysis 
report mapping international data 
collection. The Handbook on planning 
methodologies is in its final editing phase 
and will be issued in July. 
 
We may now confirm that the Joint Action 
is achieving its main dissemination phase 
of its major results, and this will be the 
main focus of the last year of the 
programme. The report on Mobility Data is 
currently scheduled as one of  the last 
major reports to be issued. 
 
Now our common goal is to actively share 
this knowledge. I call upon you to take 
ownership of our reports and disseminate 
them further to your networks and ensure 
that they feed discussions. It is up to us 
how and in what manner we will use this 
knowledge to keep it alive.   
 
  

The same way, our conclusions now drop 
into your hands, report by report, and it is 
to each competent authority to consider 
applying them to their local health 
system. 
 
Together with the EU Commission we 
shall ensure that our work maintains a 
strong political and policy focus for 
dissemination, but that is where the task 
ends for the JA management team. The 
rest is in your hands. 
 
!ǎ ȅƻǳΩƭƭ ǳƴŘŜǊǎǘŀƴŘ ŦǊƻƳ Ƴȅ ƳŜǎǎŀƎŜ ǎƻ 
far, 2015-2016 is the crucial year and that 
major dissemination activities will be 
conducted in parallel with the second run 
of deliveries and evaluations. But 
dissemination alone will not ensure that 
our efforts to understand and suggest 
tools to address the HWF crisis will pay 
off. During this last year, we shall put 
emphasis on proposals on sustainability. 
Consultations on different levels and 
debate on the next steps after the project 
will be our focus from now on. 
 
I wish you all a very good summer 
holiday. Our programme carries on at a 
dynamic pace and we will need all your 
energy during the next 12 months. 
 
 
 
 
 



  WP1 
In March, WP1 supported by WP2 and the 

Spanish Ministry of Health, organised the 

second Plenary Assembly Meeting in the 

beautiful city of Madrid. Read more about the 

event at the next pages of this Newsletter. 

In addition, as every year, an independent 
auditor is performing a revision of the 
accounts at the Belgian Ministry of Health and 
of the expenses made by all partners. He will 
issue his report during the month of July. WP1 
will make sure all partners are compliant with 
CHAFEA rules and regulations, in light of the 
Final Financial Report to be delivered at the 
end of the project and of the final payment.  

The Joint Action is running its last project year, 
and our work package leaders, in close 
collaboration with the partners, have a lot of 
deliverables to produce. At its current pace, 
reaching the final delivery of the project on time 
will be a huge challenge. Of course, WP1 team, 
will keep on supporting all work packages as 
much as possible in guiding them to the 
finalisation of all deliverables. That is why the 
Executive Board (the governing body of the Joint 
Action) will gather more frequently during the 
next year, in order to take the necessary 
decisions and actions.  

WP2 has worked on the development of the 
deliverables dissemination strategy. The strategy 
focuses on overall understandability and the use 
of the JA products, identification of target 
groups, use of appropriate dissemination 
channels with focus on social media and 
website. The dissemination strategy will become 
the part of the dissemination plan and will be 
presented to EB in October 2015. Along with the 
dissemination strategy, WP2 has worked on the 
third part of Stakeholder analysis where we have 
put our focus on analysing quality data gathered 
from our network of In-country knowledge 
brokers. The data revealed the attitude and 
motivations of our stakeholders towards 
implementation of the Joint Action results. We 
are happy to share both of the documents after 
their EB approval. 

WP2 has reached the last round of website 
public procurement last week. We believe 
that we will deliver the website by the end of 
summer and our long awaited dream will 
come to reality. 

WP2 



WP3 has completed the Interim Evaluation 

Report which is available on SharePoint. The 

work package has also compiled reviews from 

experts for output evaluation of Handbook on 

the planning methodologies (D052) and 

submitted the Handbook to the evaluation of 

an Expert Reference Group whose outputs 

(together with the outputs of the Pilot Studies 

and of the two Feasibility Studies) will be used 

in order to write version 2.0 of the Handbook.  

The expert reference group report was 

approved by the Executive Board in May 2015. 

We will keep you informed on the availability 

of this report. 

WP4 team and its partners are currently 

working on the last two WP4 reports: The 

Report on Mobility Data (D042) and the 

Report on HWF Planning Data Gaps (D043).  

The Report on Mobility data in the EU 

(currently in draft) is a 

document that demonstrates the importance 

and benefits of the clarification of HWF 

mobility terminology, and of closing the gaps 

in mobility data collection. This report also 

underlines that automatic HWF mobility 

related information exchange between MSs is 

a must.  

The development of the Report on health 

workforce planning data and process gaps has 

been started. The recent WP4 workshop held 

in Budapest on June 18th and 19th has 

significantly contributed to the material for 

this Report.  

WP3 

WP4 
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WP5 
The Handbook on HWF Planning 

Methodologies across EU Countries (D052 

Version 1) has been approved by the 

Executive Board on March 5th 2015 and 

was officially presented to all partners 

during the Plenary Assembly on March 

23rd 2015.  

On March 19th 2015, WP5 has organised 

the 2nd meeting of the Steering 

Committee concerning the pilot projects, 

with the participation of Programme 

Manager and European Commission 

representative. In the meantime, all Italian 

Regions have applied for the Pilot Project. 

WP5 are now working to carry on with all 

activities connected to the Pilot Project. An 

Expert Workshop on the topic was 

organised on June 24th in Brussels where IT 

& PT Teams met the Experts of the 7 

planning methodologies analysed in the 

Handbook, in order to tackle some 

challenges arising during the 

implementation of the two Pilot Projects. 

You can read more on the Pilot Projects at 

the next pages of this newsletter.  

WP6 
Work Package 6 continues to make good 

progress with horizon scanning deliverable 

Report on Future Skills and Competences 

(D062). Many associated and collaborating 

partners and organisations took part in 

WP6 workshop in London in April 2015. 

There the focus groups were conducted to 

gain valuable feedback on the work done 

so far and on ways to describe the current 

and future challenges facing health 

workforces, health services and 

populations. The workshop was a highly 

productive day and resulted in significant 

value for WP6 ongoing activities. Read 

more in section Events. 



WP7 
 

The last 4 months have been a 

period of very intensive and 

creative work for team of WP7 to 

propose, consult and apply the 

methodology for the two 

important documents ς Technical 

recommendations (D073) and 

Policy recommendations (D074). 

Thanks to the fruitful workshops 

which were held in Varna and 

Leuven, 8 key topics were 

identified in the Technical 

recommendations and 5 in the 

Policy recommendations. We will 

inform you on the progress in 

the next issue of the newsletter.  

Furthermore, WP7 has been working on 

extending List of Experts (D072) and has 

proposed to rename it to a Network of 

Experts. The consultation letters have already 

been collected by the other work packages 

and partners and the work package team will 

take them into  account when preparing the 

second version of the Technical and Policy 

recommendations.  

Currently, WP7 is focusing on the 

organization of  the forthcoming 

workshop in Varna in October 

2015 as well as the VARNA 

SEEHN WORKSHOP & Conference 

which will be held in February 

2016 in Varna. 
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ITALY 
The two WP5 Pilot Projects 
have officially started up in April 
in two countries ς Italy and 
Portugal. The objectives of the 
two projects is the 
experimentation with the 
recommendations and good 
practices described in the 
Handbook on Planning 
Methodologies across EU 
Countries (D052) approved by 
the EB in March. In particular 
the two pilot projects will 
experiment with the 
implementation path contained 
in the Handbook. 

PILOT PROJECTS 
In the next section of this newsletter, we provide you with the latest 
information on the Pilot Projects of WP5 conducted in Italy, Portugal and 
Pilot Project of WP6 conducted in Belgium. Read more on the next pages! 

 

In Italy the official start up has been 
preceded by a three months feasibility 
study focused on three out of five key 
elements of a planning system as  described 
in the Handbook:  
-          Data 
-          Forecasting model 
-          Organization of the planning system 

From April until June three working groups 
have worked in order to define the data, 
forecasting and organization models that 
will sustain the process until April 2016, 
when the pilot project will be concluded. 

In the next months the 
forecasting model will be 
defined, filling it with stock 
data. So, first draft data will be 
presented and discussed in 
October. 



PORTUGAL 
On the other hand Portugal has 
worked during the first six months of 
the year in order to define a sole 
National database of individual data 
of health workers, integrating the 
existing data of public sector with 
data of the private one. In order to 
set up an individual register a 
specific law has been written. The 
filling of the register will likely start 
in September. 

In the meantime Portugal in April has 
started to work at the forecasting 
model. Finally, Portugal will try to 
work not only on the above 
mentioned three elements Italy is 
working on, but also on the other two 
key elements: 
-          Goals of the planning system 
-          Link between goals and policy  
            actions 

As for the professions studied, Italy 
is working on the five professions 
object of the JA: Doctors, Dentists, 
Pharmacists, Nurses and Midwifes 
while Portugal is working on data on 
Doctors, Dentists and Nurses and on 
the forecasting model just on 
Doctors and Nurses. 

First results of the two pilot projects 
have been discussed in Brussels on 
June 24th during an Expert Meeting 
among IT & PT Teams and a panel of 
about 10 Experts. During the meeting 
the Experts have answered a series of 
doubts and questions of the two 
teams engaged in the pilot projects, 
furnishing advices and suggestions 
based on their own experiences 
The experimentation goes on! 



BELGIUM 
The Planning Unit at FPS Public 
Health, Food Chain Safety & 
Environment, Belgium are kindly 
working with the UK Work 
Package 6 team to undertake a 
pilot study to use qualitative 
methods as part of an overall 
review of the General Practitioner 
workforce in Belgium.   

The main objective of the Pilot Study 
is to incorporate relevant qualitative 
methodologies:  
- To develop specific parameters to 
feed the existing Belgian Health 
Workforce Planning Model (horizon 
scanning and Delphi). The FPS Public 
Health hopes to determine if these 
methodologies can enrich the current 
qualitative consultation taking place in 
the framework of the Belgian medical 
workforce planning commission. 
- To improve these parameters by 
adapting the parts of the best practice 
qualitative methodologies which are 
applicable to the specific Belgian 
health workforce planning context 
- To demonstrate the value of applying 
qualitative methods to planning 
models to improve policy advice by 
health workforce planners in the EU 
Joint Action 
- To ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜ ŀ ΨǇǊƻƻŦ ƻŦ ŎƻƴŎŜǇǘΩ ǘƻ 
member states to allow them to see 
what the impact is of using good 
quality qualitative methods 
- To show that qualitative methods 
can be used in countries across 
Europe 
- To compile findings from the pilot 
study to be included in the final 
deliverables for the EU joint action 
project - D064 Report pilot study 
experiences 

The Belgian team have conducted 
horizon scanning interviews with 
stakeholders as well as round 1 
(of 2 rounds) of a Delphi process.  
The findings of these steps are 
presently being analysed and 
reviewed prior to them 
contributing to model updates, 
scenario generation and provision 
of a summary of the key driving 
forces facing GPs for the overall 
study. 


